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Programme evaluation Report 2005
Section 1 – Introduction to Chance UK

Chance UK provides specific and
targeted solution focused
mentoring for children aged 5-11
years, based on individual needs.
Our programmes are delivered by
carefully screened and trained
volunteers, who are closely
supervised and supported by our
professional staff team.

Our Mission

� To identify primary school
children with behavioural
difficulties who are at risk of
developing anti-social or
criminal offending behaviour in
the future

� To improve their lives by
offering them individually
tailored, one-to-one mentoring
with a carefully screened,
trained and supervised adult
volunteer

� To offer support and guidance
to the children’s parents and/or
carers

Our Objectives

� Introducing more stability into
the children’s lives

� Reducing the isolation the
children and their families may
experience

� Directly addressing the
difficulties experienced by each
child

� Supporting the children as they
find the motivation and life skills
they need to move forward

� Channelling the children’s
disruptive energy into projects
that encourage a sense of
personal achievement

� Engendering in the children a
sense of self-worth

The kind of children
that we work with

The children we work with are
typically very difficult to manage,
unable to concentrate on their
schoolwork, and/or have problems
making friends and following
instructions from adults.
According to our most recent
referral statistics, 78% of the
children that we work with are
from single parent1 families and
58% receive free school meals
due to low income.  32% of our
children have already faced
exclusion2 from school and many
more are at risk of exclusion due
to their behaviour.  At referral, we
also ask about addiction and
criminal history in the family.  Of
those referrals that had this
information, 19% indicated that
the referred child had a family
member with an addiction
problem, and 13% that the child
had a family member with a
criminal history, although
anecdotal evidence suggests that
the figures are much higher.

How our child mentoring
programme works

Children are referred to Chance
UK by primary school teachers
and, to a lesser extent, by social
services and other agencies.  We
assess their behaviour using
Goodman’s Strengths and
Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ). If
there are a number of significant
factors within the child’s school or
home environment that are
causing stress, we also consider
these during our assessment. An

SDQ score of 16 or over3 indicates
that a child has a behavioural
difficulty and is likely to be
suitable for the Chance UK
programme.

If a child meets our referral
criteria, we visit the child and his
or her parent at their home to
carry out a further assessment.
This gives us an opportunity to
answer any questions that they
may have about the Chance UK
mentoring programme, and to
discuss their reasons for
participating. We agree to accept a
child onto the programme only
when there is clear evidence of
willingness to participate on the
part of the parent and the child.

Katie Gonzalez-Bell – Learning
Mentor, Moreland Primary
School

“As part of my role as a Learning
Mentor at an inner London
primary school I regularly refer
children to Chance UK for
assessment for a Chance
mentor… and I have found that
those children working with
Chance UK gain confidence in
themselves and their learning
and behaviour improves. The fact
that the children are given an
opportunity to develop a trusting,
fun and rewarding relationship
with an adult in 1:1 time I believe
helps them to trust other adults
and have faith in themselves
which in turn impacts their
learning and behaviour… I feel
the Chance UK programme is
particularly successful as the
staff work closely with all those
involved with the child. This is
particularly valuable to me as a

1 Throughout this document the word ‘parent’ is used to represent parents and main carers for the children.  Many children do not live with

their parents but are cared for by other relatives.
2 This includes fixed term and permanent exclusions.
3Out of a possible score of 40.  A maximum of 10 points are assigned each for each of the following categories: conduct problems,

hyperactivity and inattention, emotional symptoms and peer problems.  The SDQ also measures pro-social behaviour.



Learning Mentor as it means we
are working together towards
appropriate targets and we are
able to share information about
the progress of each child. The
programme also places a great
emphasis on supporting parents,
which is an important aspect of
my role, and this work has led to
parents I work with feeling more
confident and willing to accept
help from other agencies, which
is an incredible step.”

Once a child has been accepted,
she or he is matched with a
volunteer mentor. The choice of
mentor takes account of the
child’s interests, needs and
circumstances, and any other
relevant factors pertaining to
either the child or mentor. A
Chance UK programme manager
then briefs the child, parent and
mentor separately about any
relevant issues before arranging
an introductory meeting. After
this, mentoring begins. 

The mentor and child meet once a
week for a year. Each meeting
lasts two to four hours. Meetings
take place either in the child’s
home or at other agreed and
appropriate places such as public
libraries, community centres,
sports halls, museums and public
parks.

At Chance UK we work in a
solution focused way.  This means
that we train our mentors to help
empower the children to find their
own solutions rather than
spending time focusing on their
problems and why they came
about.  All our staff are trained in
Solution Focused Brief Therapy
and adapt the techniques learned
to be appropriate to the
mentoring situation.  By finding
competence in the children and
focusing on positive behaviours,
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we encourage them to develop
positive social behaviour. In this
way they become more able to
deal with situations that may in
the past have triggered their poor
behaviour.

The first three months of the
mentoring relationship constitute
the ‘engagement’ phase, during
which the mentor and child build a
trusting relationship. The next
nine months constitute the ‘goal
oriented’ phase, during which the
child and mentor work towards
achieving agreed goals. A meeting

takes place between the mentor,
child, parents and programme
manager at the end of the
‘engagement’ phase to review
progress, to identify and agree
realistic goals for the next phase,
and to reinforce strengths and
resources that can be built on. The
mentor is required to meet the
programme manager a minimum
of once a month for supervision
and support.

At the end of the mentoring year,
every child and mentor attend a
graduation, where their

achievements over the year are
celebrated with family and friends.
This gives everyone the chance to
acknowledge the progress that
has been made and provides a
positive ending to the mentoring
relationship.  

After each child and mentor pair
graduates, Chance UK staff
conduct debriefs with all parties
involved so that we can evaluate
the progress of each child.  These
debriefs take place with the
referrer, child, mentor and parent,
and look at the changes in



relationships, behaviour and social
development.

We revisit the SDQ at this point.
The referrer’s original score from
the SDQ shows us whether a child
is suitable for the programme.  At
the start we also ask the parent to
complete the same questionnaire
and then at the review stage the
mentor completes another.  This
gives us a broad base from which
we can measure change.  At the
debriefs, all parties involved
complete the SDQ again.
Together, all the scores give us a
measurable indicator of change in
a child’s behaviour.

The mentors

Our mentors are volunteers who
have a genuine interest in working
with children. In order to be
selected for the role, they have to
undergo a rigorous screening
process, including an enhanced
Criminal Records Bureau
disclosure, and they have to
successfully complete an intensive
three-day training course that
prepares them for their mentoring
role. They must also undergo an
in-depth interview with two of our
programme managers. Once
mentoring begins, they are closely
supervised and supported by a
programme manager.

Our mentors come from all walks
of life, from different races and
from different cultural
backgrounds. However, they all
share the same important
personal qualities: friendliness,
common sense, an ability to listen
and not judge, a sense of
responsibility, and a deep
commitment to Chance UK’s
mentoring programme.

The purpose of this internal
evaluation was to get up to date
information about the impact that
our programme is having on both
children and their families.
Funding is currently being sought
for an independent longitudinal
evaluation, but it was felt that in
the meantime we should look at
the difference that mentoring can
make and share these results with
stakeholders and other interested
parties.

It was decided to limit the cases
examined to those that graduated
within the last calendar year.
Debriefs and SDQs for all these
cases were compiled and analysed
to provide a picture of the impact
of the Chance UK mentoring
programme on children.  This
report focuses on the changes to
the lives of the children; although
information is collected through
the debriefs on the processes of
the programme, this information
has not been evaluated here.

A–Goodman’s Strengths
and Difficulties
Questionnaire

The SDQ provides us with our
main quantitative results for the
mentoring programme.  As
indicated previously, children must
score 16 or over on the SDQ to
qualify as having a behavioural
difficulty and to meet the
requirements of our programme.
By the end of the mentoring
programme we are hoping to see a
reduction in that score and ideally
a drop of ten or more points
and/or a reduction of the score to
under 16. Table 1 below shows the
analysis of the scores.

It is the referrer’s initial SDQ score
that gains a child’s place on the
programme, meaning that every
child starts with a referral SDQ of
over 16.  It is therefore very
positive to see that almost half of
the children on the programme
ended up with a score under 16. It
is clear that, according to the
referrer, the majority (68%) have
achieved a reduction in the SDQ
score, with 27% achieving a
reduction of 11 or more. 

Both parent and mentor results
show positive changes in the
children, with 81% and 68% seeing
reductions respectively.  In
considering the mentor scores it is
interesting to note the range of
starting values.  In completing the
initial SDQ after three months of
mentoring, many mentors give the
child a very low SDQ score.  This
means that it is often quite difficult
for the child to get a large
reduction in the mentor SDQ score.  
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Section 2 – Method Section 3 – The results

Table 1: Change in SDQ scores at end of programme

SDQs 1-5 reduction 6-10 reduction 11+ reduction Under 16 at end

Referrer 23% 18% 27% 45%

Parent 62% 15% 4%

Mentor 41% 18% 9%

Average 59% 26% 4%
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Looking at the wider picture, the
average scores give a very good
indication of change.  For each
child’s individual evaluation we
look at the three separate scores
at the beginning and end and also
the average of these three scores.
The figures shown in Table 1 show
the percentage of children whose
average score reduced. 89% of
children achieved a reduction in
their average SDQ score by the
end of mentoring.

B–Referrer interviews

A debriefing interview is
conducted with the referrer for all
cases.  In interviewing the referrer
we look at a number of areas, as
outlined below.

1. Relationship with peers
The majority saw improvements in
the children’s relationship with
peers, even if these had been only
small steps.  A well repeated
phrase was that the child had
“settled down” in the classroom
and many children were also more
able to concentrate on the task in
hand; in fact 73% showed an
improvement in concentration
over the mentoring period.4 For
some children this improvement
was shown through being able to
participate in whole class
discussions (as opposed to trying
to dominate them) or through
showing more respect to others.

Learning how to develop positive
relationships is key for many of
the children with whom we work –
in fact 15% of referrers5 cite a
difficulty in forming relationships
with peers as one of the primary
reasons for referral.  Table 2
shows that 64% of children were
better at communicating with
others and 45% of children were
better at sharing and taking turns.

Improvements have also been
seen in the playground. One
teacher stated “[he] is much less
involved in conflict; he has started
to stop and tell before it
escalates.”  These actions are
really important in the
development of behaviour and are
the main focus of the work that
mentors do with the children on
the Chance UK mentoring
programme.  Table 2 shows that
64% of children have better anger
management, 62% better self
control and 59% better
frustration management.  These
improvements show that the
solution focused approach that
Chance UK uses with children is
having an impact upon the way
they manage their own behaviour,
which has a knock-on effect in the
way they relate to their peers.

Dwayne and John6

Dwayne was referred to Chance
UK when he was 10.  His initial
SDQ was 21, clearly showing that
he had a behavioural difficulty.  In
the six months prior to
mentoring, Dwayne had been
excluded from school for a total
of 5 days.  He was unable to deal
with his frustration and anger
and would react inappropriately.
He also did not have any close
friends and tended to dominate
groups.

Dwayne was matched with John,
a volunteer mentor who met
regularly with him for 2-4 hours a
week for a year.  They worked on
specific goals as well as going
swimming, attending a football
match and building models.

At the end of the mentoring
period, Dwayne’s teacher saw
many improvements in his
behaviour.  He had become much

more settled in the classroom
and much more focused on his
work.  He was also able to form
more balanced relationships with
his peers.  His communication
skills had generally improved,
and he was starting to negotiate.
Dwayne’s anger management and
self-control had also improved;
he was no longer “flying off the
handle” and making
inappropriate comments.

Dwayne’s mother also felt that
there had been positive changes.
“Dwayne opens up more and
talks about school and his
feelings.”  She felt that the
opportunity to talk in a one-to-
one situation had given him the
opportunity to learn to listen.

At the end of the mentoring,
Dwayne’s SDQ score had dropped
to 10; this brings him out of the
behavioural difficulty category.
As it is also a drop of more than
10 it shows significant change
that should be more easily
sustained by the child.  It was
also reported that during the 12-
month period of the mentoring he
had not been excluded from
school, a clear sign that his
behaviour has improved.

2. Relationship with adults
Many of the children with whom
we work find it difficult to follow
instructions from adults.  As Table
2 shows, 64% of the children have
improved in their communication
with others, both peers and adults.
Many teachers have commented
upon how this area has improved,
particularly in relation to teaching
staff, for example “far less back
chat!”

This showed through not only in
relation to work but also more
socially.  It was reported that some

4 See Table 2
5 Internal assessment of referral information, June 2005
6 Names have been changed in all case studies in this report.
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children became more open with
the adults at school, such as
sharing a piece of news and more
particularly talking about the
mentoring and the activities that
they had done. This improved
attitude towards teachers
obviously has a greater impact
upon the learning environment for
the whole class.

A Teacher 

“He is more approachable and
will have a conversation with you.
He coped with the change of
teachers this term, whereas
previously he would not have.”

3. Social  & behavioural
development
Table 2 shows how the referrers
rated the children’s development
of social and behavioural skills.
59% of children improved their
confidence.  Many of the referrers
who said that there was no change
in the child’s confidence stated
that this was because the child did
not have a problem with
confidence to start with.

In relation to the self-
management of behaviour, the
results are positive.  Just over half
the children are more able to deal
with criticism or reprimand and
62% have better self-control.  The
solution focused work that
mentors do with the children helps
them to improve in this area and
to manage their own behaviour in
situations that may have
previously ended with conflict.
Related to these figures are those
for anger management and
frustration management, which
see improvements in 64% and
59% of children respectively.

4. Academic progress
Chance UK’s mentoring
programme has shown that a
positive change in behaviour can
have a knock-on effect on
academic progress.  Developing
communication skills, particularly
negotiation and listening skills,
can assist in the learning
environment.

Table 2 shows that 55% of
children became more willing to
take risks in learning after
mentoring and, particularly
encouraging, 82% are more
interested and questioning.  This

Table 2: Social and behavioural development

Better No Change

Confidence: willingness to speak up, negotiate, express needs 59% 41%

More interested / questioning 82% 18%

More willing to take risks as a learner 55% 45%

Sharing / turn taking 45% 55%

Ability to cope with criticism / reprimand 55% 45%

Communicating with others 64% 31%

Concentration 73% 22%

Anger management 64% 27%

Self control 62% 24%

Frustration management 59% 36%



also showed through in many of
the comments from teachers at
the debrief interview.  Children
“would have a go” where
previously they would not.

The improvement in concentration
is obviously very beneficial to the
learning environment and many
teachers did find that children
who previously had an incredibly
short attention span were more
able to stick with a task after the
mentoring.
Many children have seen an
improvement in literacy and
numeracy throughout the year.
Some of these children will be
getting extra support specifically
in these areas, so the mentoring is
not wholly responsible for this, but
these skills are encouraged by
mentors and are often
incorporated into the fun goals
that the children work towards, for
example, keeping their spending
within budget, reading set
amounts of a book, researching
and creating a project on local
facilities for children.

It was also observed that the
general attitude to learning had
improved; one teacher noticed
that the child had a “more
organised approach, [and was]
better at getting down to work
without fussing”.  This came
through in a few debrief
interviews with children who had
started to see themselves as
learners and had started to want
to achieve.

A Teacher

“It definitely helped.  It took him
to a different world and gave him
something he did not have
before.  It helped his attitude to
learning as he felt that he had
something to contribute.  [His
mentor] gave him some self-
esteem and it was a positive
experience for him.”

5. The benefits of mentoring
Referrers were asked directly
what they believed to be the
benefits of the Chance UK
mentoring programme to the
child.  This open-ended question
gave us the opportunity to see the
primary benefits that the referrer
saw for the child.  Seven main
themes seemed to come through
in their responses:
� 33% saw increased confidence

and/or self-esteem
� 28% felt that the child had

gained new experiences
� 22%  had seen improvements in

relationships
� 22% believed having a neutral

adult to relate to and the one-
to-one attention were the
primary benefits

� 17% cited that the child was now
calmer and better able to deal
with conflict

� 11% said that the child had
matured

� 11% saw an improvement in
attitude to learning

All responses that were received
to this question were very positive
and reinforced the findings
mentioned in previous sections.
Every referrer felt that the Chance
UK mentoring programme had
been of benefit to the child.

6. Exclusions
Unfortunately the data that we
have for exclusions is not
complete. We have not been able
to get all the information that we
need from every school with which
we work.  From the data we have
we can tell that 47% of this cohort
had faced exclusion prior to the
mentoring and only 21% had faced
exclusion during the mentoring.  In
all cases where there had been
exclusions during the mentoring
the total amount of days had
reduced from prior to the
mentoring. This report
recommends further research in
this area.

Rex and Thomas

Rex was referred to Chance UK
when he was 5 because of his
behaviour at school - he had been
excluded from school for a total
of 20 days within six months.  His
educational attainment was low,
he was unable to read, and had an
unstable home life.  It was felt
that a lot of the problems he was
facing started after he witnessed
domestic abuse.

Rex was matched with Thomas, a
volunteer mentor who met
regularly with him for 2-4 hours a
week for a year.  They worked on
specific goals as well as working
on his reading, creating a
scrapbook and trying lots of
different activities.

At the beginning of the
relationship, Rex’s mother was
unsure if it would help.  “But by
the end of the year there had
been a lot of changes. Thomas
was Rex’s role model - he looked
up to him.  His relationship with
Thomas improved his
communication skills and self-
esteem.”

At referral Rex’s SDQ score was
16, but by the end of the
mentoring it was 9, meaning that
Rex no longer has a behavioural
difficulty.  The Special
Educational Needs Co-ordinator
at his school commented on his
improved attitude towards
teachers as well as his gain in
confidence and self-esteem.
During the twelve months of
mentoring ,Rex was excluded
from school for only one day, a
great improvement.

page 9



page 10

C–Parent interviews

All parents completed their
debrief interview but the depth of
their answers varied.  Some gave
very full and detailed responses
while others gave single word
responses or no response at all to
some questions.  This is due to the
fact that many of the parents with
whom we work are themselves
disengaged, hence the
complementary work that is done
with the parents alongside the
child mentoring.

1.Relationship between parent
and child
Many of the families with whom
we work have difficult
relationships at home.  As shown
in section B2, the majority of
children improved their
relationships with adults
generally, but from speaking with
the parents we found that in 96%
of cases, the relationship between
the child being mentored and
his/her parent had improved.
Some of the main things parents
said had changed were:
� The child had calmed down

(53%)
� More open communication

between them (21%)

� The child had matured / grown
up (11%)

� The child had more confidence
(5%)

Parents

“At the beginning he was selfish
and angry all the time.  Lately he
has not been so bad and has
calmed down a lot.”

“He is much more approachable,
opens up more and talks about
school and his feelings, also
listens more.”

We then asked the parents if they
could identify why this change had
happened.  The majority of those
that responded put it down to the
mentoring but were no more
specific than that.  Those that did
give more detail felt that it was
due to:
� The one-to-one attention the

child had gained through
mentoring

� Having a positive mentor / role
model

� The mentor improving the
child’s confidence and self-
esteem

Parents

“It was to do with the mentoring.
He started looking forward to it.
[The mentor] got him to calm
down; he’s a different child.”

“We talk more; there is a
conversation.  He is expressing
himself.”

“A person having time for her
every week; less stress for me.”
The parents were asked what
activities that had started in
mentoring would be continued
within the family.  These included:

� Playing board games
� Cooking together
� Swimming
� Healthy eating
� Bowling
� Museum visits
� Library visits
� Going to the park
� Cycling

The fact that many of the parents
are choosing to start/continue
these activities with their child is a
very positive step forward.  Before
the mentoring, the relationships in
many of these families were so
poor that parents and children



could not spend quality time
together.  By committing to
continue these activities, the
parents show how much the
relationships have improved.

2.Progress
The parents were asked what they
had seen since the start of the
mentoring that they would term
progress or development.  The
parents identified a broad range of
areas in which the children had
improved:

� Communication
� Self-esteem
� Happiness
� Calming down
� Behaviour at home 
� Behaviour at school
� Confidence
� Willingness to try new things
� More care for siblings
� Sense of understanding

right/wrong
� Listening to instructions
� Less anger
� Healthy eating

� More interest in learning
� Not telling lies
� Interaction with other children

A lot of these improvements meet
the aims of the Chance UK
mentoring programme.  Obviously
the main focus is behaviour
improvement, which many of the
parents identify outright.  Linked
into that are understanding how
far you can push a situation,
understanding right from wrong
and not telling lies – all things that
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a mentor may work on with a
child. Then there are the social
skills that are a knock-on effect
from the mentoring, such as
better communication skills,
listening to instructions, trying
new things and being more caring.

Again, the parents were asked if
they could identify why these
changes had come about and the
main response was the one-to-one
attention provided by the
mentoring, and having another
adult setting boundaries and
reinforcing good behaviour.
Throughout the mentoring year
the child and mentor take part in a
variety of activities, such as going
to the park and the library, playing
games, visiting museums and
galleries and trying new things.
We asked the parents what they
felt their child had gained from
these activities.  Almost half of
parents (47%) felt that they had
gained confidence through the
mentoring activities, 16% felt that
they had gained someone to talk
to, 11% saw that their child had
gained in knowledge, had
something to do and had improved
in reading skills, and 5% saw their
child’s relationships with peers
improve.

These results obviously throw out
very similar responses to those
previously outlined and reinforce
the benefit of the variety of
activities that the mentors
undertake with the children.

23% of parents interviewed felt
that there was a drawback to the
mentoring programme – the fact
that it lasted only a year.  The
Chance UK mentoring programme
provides one-year transforming
relationships and has a fixed end
point to ensure that children and
families are empowered to take
charge of their lives rather than
form a dependence upon the
mentoring and support that
Chance UK provides.

Parents

“He would sit and talk more.  It
broadened his horizons.  He
would sit and hold a conversation
and started talking about
different things.”

“It gave him the opportunity to
express what he has inside – a
person not from the family or at
school.  It gave him the
confidence to talk to other people
not just people close to him.” 

Every parent felt that there were
benefits to the Chance UK
mentoring programme.  These
benefits included those previously
mentioned (rise in confidence and
self-esteem, improved behaviour,
one-to-one attention) but also
some other interesting benefits:

� Learning about Lego
� Extra support for the whole

family
� Gaining trust in others
� Improved SATs results
� No more stealing

Rachel and Rosie

Rachel was referred to Chance
UK for her withdrawn and
disruptive behaviour. She had had
an unsettled family life; her
parents had split, with her
mother having children with
another partner and now showing
no interest in her. Rachel
currently lives with her father,
who is an alcoholic.

Rachel was matched with Rosie,
who met regularly with her for 2-
4 hours per week for a year.  They
went to lots of new places and,
using worksheets, talked about
some of the difficulties that
Rachel had. One of their goals
was to do more active sessions;
by the end of the mentoring
Rachel felt that she had learned
how to be healthy.

Rachel’s teacher saw improvements
in her confidence, sharing,
communication, concentration
and self control.  She felt that the
mentoring gave Rachel “the
experience of social interaction
out of school.  It gave her
opportunities for learning and
activities out of school that
would have been unfeasible
otherwise.”  At the start of the
mentoring Rachel’s SDQ score
was 26 – by the end this had
come down to 19.

The mentoring gave Rachel a
chance to get away from her
home environment, have fun,
express her own ideas and
feelings and receive help for her
emotional and behavioural
problems.  Both qualitative and
quantitative evaluation showed
improvements in her behaviour.

D – Child interviews

The Chance UK mentoring
programme is conducted in a
child-led manner; the children
make decisions about the
activities that they will undertake
with their mentors and set their
own goals with the support of the
mentor, Chance UK and parent.  It
is therefore important that we get
feedback from the children on how
they think they have progressed
through the mentoring.

1. Relationship with mentor
When asked what their mentor
had praised them for the children
came back with a mix of answers.
Many identified some of the
activities that they had taken part
in that they had obviously done
well at (such as swimming,
running, football, naming cars and
making a Christmas card); others
did identify social skills that they
had developed or examples of
good behaviour, some of which are
detailed in the box below.
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Children – My mentor praised me
for …

“Being good and listening to him.
I was quiet when he asked me to
be when we went somewhere.”

“Getting better at controlling my
temper”
“Being kind, polite and patient”

“When I behaved well.”
“Kindness”

“Not spitting, not swearing, not
dropping litter.”

Similarly, when the children were
asked what the best time was
during the mentoring the majority
remembered a specific activity
(e.g. Natural History Museum, ice
skating, top of the London Eye),
but a few (15%) identified that
talking with their mentor was the
best time they had together.  This

shows that these children really
valued the opportunity to get to
know their mentor and to talk one-
to-one with someone who was
really engaged in their life –
something that does not happen
for every child at home.

One thing that the children really
valued was the fact their mentors
were volunteers, i.e. they chose to
spend their free time with the
child rather than for financial gain.
To the children this is important as
it shows that these adults value
them for who they are.

2. Goals
Every child sets his/her own goals
at the three-month review.  These
goals vary from child to child as
they decide on their own goals,
but all children are encouraged to
include at least one goal around
behaviour and often something
educational.  All goals are specific,

achievable and measurable. Some
of the areas that goals focused
around are listed below:

� Reading
� Going to the library every

month
� Writing a poem
� times tables
� Maths
� Healthy eating
� Stopping moaning
� Negotiating
� Telling news
� Listening, responding and

telling the truth
� Doing what mum tells me
� Talking to mum
� Speaking politely
� Being more respectful
� Good behaviour
� Keeping their temper
� Swearing less
� Not dropping litter
� Controlling their anger
� Sitting still
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This shows the breadth of work
that mentors undertake with the
children.  Other things that
children identified that they had
also worked on with their mentors
included drawing, keeping fit,
cycling and being proud of their
own achievements.  One mentor
taught the child how to use a knife
and fork.

The goals are set so that they are
challenging for the child yet
realistic and achievable.  With the
support of Chance UK, the mentor
and the parents, the children work
towards their goals over 8-9
months, and at graduation are
presented with a certificate
outlining all their achievements.

3. Progress
When asked ‘What has gone well?’
the children answered with a
range of responses.  A third said
that everything had gone well;
others managed to identify
specific outcomes for themselves:

Children

“My behaviour, because before I
used to get into a lot more
trouble before but not now.”

“I got better at dealing with my
anger.”

“I am better at reading.”

“My schoolwork is better.”

“My listening skills.”

We also asked the children what
they had learnt during the
mentoring.  Again, their answers
were very diverse, as can be seen
from the sample on the next page:

Children

“Stop throwing paper on the
floor.”
“Going to the library – it is quiet
there.”

“Don’t moan when something
goes wrong.”

“Being nice to people, not losing
my temper.”

“I hated badminton and now I
know how to play.” 

“Not to swear and spit.”

“To listen.”

“I like school more now, I am
better at reading.”

“To sit still, share things and
speak politely.”

“Healthier choice of food.”

“How to control my anger.”

“Not to make a fuss.”
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These responses are interesting as
they show how much change
within themselves the children are
able to identify.  Most of the
children (64%) have identified at
least one way in which their
behaviour has improved during
the mentoring.  This is a really
good response, as behaviour
change is the main focus of the
programme.  It also shows that
children have a clear perception of
their own shift in behaviour, which
will help the children to identify
and value further positive changes
that they make.

Sean and Debbie

Sean was referred by the Special
Educational Needs Co-ordinator
at his school as he was regularly
getting into fights at school and
generally found it difficult to
manage his anger. He also has a
troubled family background - his
parents are separated, and there
has been considerable domestic
violence. 

Sean was matched with Debbie, a
volunteer mentor who met
regularly with him for 2-4 hours a
week for a year.  For her, the most
positive aspect of the mentoring
relationship was the trust and
friendship that developed
naturally.  They worked on
managing Sean’s anger and by
the end of the programme
improvements could be seen.

Sean’s teacher: 
“Sean has got much better at
reflecting on his anger, although
he still gets angry.  Sean has a
lovely side to him that I see more
and more of. The mentoring
relationship has really helped him
as he does not have the support
he needs at home…He liked the
feeling that someone was doing
something special for him.”
Sean’s parent:
“Sean now thinks before he
opens his mouth, tries a lot more

with everything, and knows how
far he can push it.”

E – Mentor interviews

The mentors do not know much
about the child’s behaviour before
mentoring and so can assess only
what they see during the year of
mentoring.  What we do learn from
the mentors is what they felt was
the most positive aspect of the
mentoring relationship.

40% of mentors felt that they had
got on well, and 20% said that
seeing the child happy was a
positive aspect of the relationship.
8% saw the one-to-one time as
very positive for their child,
reflecting the fact that many of
the children don’t get that
attention at home.  16% felt that
they had trust between them; 24%
felt that the child opened up to
them and a further 4% felt that
the honesty in the relationship
was very beneficial.  An increase
in the child’s confidence, the fact
that the child became ‘less hyper’
and new experiences were also
cited as positive aspects to the
relationship.
Many of the mentors also felt that
some of the best activities they
had done were the lower-key
activities, such as playing board
games or going to the park.  This
was because they gave the mentor
and child a chance to talk, and a
chance for the child to talk about
what they wanted to talk about.
These are the moments in which
some of the best work happens in
mentoring.  Providing space for
the child and mentor to get to
know each other and form an
open, honest and trusting
relationship allows them to talk
about the things that matter to
the child, and by using solution
focused tools and techniques the
mentor is able to help the child to
take back control of his/her own
behaviour.

Kwame & Esther

Kwame was referred to Chance
UK for emotionally based
behavioural difficulties – he had
been known to cry for the
duration of an afternoon – and it
was thought that he might have
been suffering from physical
abuse.  He also had two younger
siblings and it was felt that there
might have been a level of
jealousy.  These difficulties were
having an impact on his
behaviour and therefore his
learning at school.  His referral
SDQ score was 23.

Kwame was matched with Esther,
a volunteer mentor who met
regularly with him for 2-4 hours a
week for a year.  They worked on
specific goals as well as
undertaking a variety of
activities including climbing,
running and reading.

During the mentoring period,
Kwame’s mother noticed that her
relationship with him changed
slightly in a good way and that his
hyperactivity decreased.  By
speaking with Esther, she learnt
what they had done and got a
better feeling for what Kwame
liked.  She felt that the whole
programme was positive,
particularly the graduation.

Kwame’s learning mentor at
school saw a considerable
change in how he handled his
emotions.  “It was good seeing
him come into school with a smile
on his face. He was able to talk
about it [the mentoring] and it
gave him confidence to tackle
things. His relationship with his
mum has improved; they
definitely seem to have more of a
conversation and there is more
closeness… He doesn’t have his
‘angry face’ any more.  He can
deal with his rage and better
employ the strategies he has
been taught.”
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Kwame’s end SDQ was 11.  Not
only does this show a significant
drop, meaning that the change is
more likely to be sustained and
developed, but the score has also
dropped below the level of 16,
meaning that he is no longer
classed as having a behavioural
difficulty.

The results of the evaluation have
shown great improvements for the
majority of the children who
complete the Chance UK
mentoring programme.  The main
outcomes for children can be
summarised into four main areas
as outlined below.

A - Behaviour

An improvement in behaviour is
the main focus of the Chance UK
programme.  Children are referred
because they have a behavioural
difficulty and are at risk of
developing anti-social or criminal
offending behaviour later in life.  

When referred, all children score
over 16 points on the SDQ; by the
end of the programme, almost half
have reduced their score to under
16 and just over a quarter7 have
reduced their score by 11 or more
points, showing a significant
reduction that is more likely to
lead to further behaviour change.
An overwhelming majority (89%)
of the children on the Chance UK
mentoring programme reduced
their average SDQ score, showing
an improvement in behaviour.
A common response regarding the
children’s behaviour is that they
have ‘settled down’. This came
from referrers, parents and
mentors.  Specifically, referrers
saw an improvement in anger
management, self control and
frustration management, as well
as the children being better able
to cope with criticism.  Even some
of the children were able to
recognise that they were now
better at controlling their anger.

Some interesting improvements in
behaviour were noted by parents.
These included understanding the
difference between right and
wrong, not telling lies and no
longer stealing.  For the parents
this behaviour was obviously a

cause for concern prior to the
mentoring but through the
Chance UK mentoring
programme’s solution focused
approach there have been positive
changes in children’s behaviour.

B - Relationships

One of the secondary benefits of
the Chance UK mentoring
programme is improvements in
relationships.  One goal of the
programme is for the child and
mentor to build a trusting and
positive relationship.  This has a
knock-on effect on other
relationships for the child.  Both
children and mentors saw the
relationship itself as a positive
benefit of the mentoring and
many parents and referrers felt
that the impact of having the
relationship with the mentor had,
in itself, benefited the child.

Referrers and parents saw
improved relationships with peers;
45% of referrers saw an
improvement in sharing and turn
taking - key skills in building
positive relationships. Children’s
relationships with adults have also
improved.  The overwhelming
majority of parents see that their
relationship with their child has
got better.  In some families this is
really key to improving whole
family situations, and as such is
included in the goals set for the
children at review.  Relationships
with teachers have also improved.

C - Social skills

Another secondary skill, and very
closely related to improvement in
behaviour, is the development of
social skills.  Confidence is the one
attribute that parents, referrers,
children and mentors all believed
had increased in the children
during the course of the mentoring.
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Referrers also saw improvements
in sharing, turn taking, ability to
cope with criticism and
relationship skills.  Parents have
noted that their children are
kinder, particularly to siblings.  In
fact the children have noted their
own improvements in these social
skills themselves.  Children have
chosen to work on some of these
skills in their goals and have
noticed that after the mentoring
they are better able to listen and
are more nice and kind.

D - Academic attainment

The improvements in behaviour,
relationships and social skills
resulting from the Chance UK
mentoring programme do impact
upon academic attainment.  As the

child interviews showed, by the
end of the mentoring programme,
some children are starting to like
school and some of the goals that
they chose to work on supported
their educational development.

Parents also saw this change in
the children. They could see that
reading skills had improved and
that their children were more
interested in learning.  In one case,
the parent noted that the child
had gained much better SATs
results than expected.

Unsurprisingly the majority of the
feedback in this area comes from
the schools.  Referrers remarked
on children’s improvements in
concentration, on their increased
willingness to take risks as

learners and on the fact that they
were more interested and
questioning.  Many referrers saw
an improvement in literacy and
numeracy, as well as improved
attitudes to learning.  There is also
an indication that the mentoring
has aided a reduction in school
exclusions.

A Teacher

“His level of emotional literacy
has increased substantially.  He
can talk through situations with
maturity, empathy and a
deepened understanding of cause
and consequence.  He seems a
much happier child in general …
and I think Chance has played a
major part in this.”

page 19



Contact Details
Chance UK

2nd Floor

London Fashion Centre

89-93 Fonthill Road

London N4 3JH

Tel: 020 7281 5858

Fax: 020 7281 4402

Email: admin@chanceuk.com

Website: www.chanceuk.com

Trustees

Nicola Baboneau

Geoffrey Broomhead

Lynne Burdon

Fergus Munro

Ian Norman-Bruce

Annette O'Gorman

Akin Ojumu

Lady Simon of Highbury

Dr. Paul Vaight (chair)

Chief Executive

Gracia McGrath

Charity Registration No. 1046947

Company Registration No. 3057840



<<
  /ASCII85EncodePages false
  /AllowTransparency false
  /AutoPositionEPSFiles true
  /AutoRotatePages /All
  /Binding /Left
  /CalGrayProfile (Dot Gain 20%)
  /CalRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CalCMYKProfile (U.S. Web Coated \050SWOP\051 v2)
  /sRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CannotEmbedFontPolicy /Warning
  /CompatibilityLevel 1.4
  /CompressObjects /Off
  /CompressPages true
  /ConvertImagesToIndexed true
  /PassThroughJPEGImages true
  /CreateJDFFile false
  /CreateJobTicket false
  /DefaultRenderingIntent /Default
  /DetectBlends true
  /DetectCurves 0.0000
  /ColorConversionStrategy /LeaveColorUnchanged
  /DoThumbnails false
  /EmbedAllFonts true
  /EmbedOpenType false
  /ParseICCProfilesInComments true
  /EmbedJobOptions true
  /DSCReportingLevel 0
  /EmitDSCWarnings false
  /EndPage -1
  /ImageMemory 1048576
  /LockDistillerParams false
  /MaxSubsetPct 100
  /Optimize true
  /OPM 1
  /ParseDSCComments true
  /ParseDSCCommentsForDocInfo true
  /PreserveCopyPage true
  /PreserveDICMYKValues true
  /PreserveEPSInfo true
  /PreserveFlatness true
  /PreserveHalftoneInfo true
  /PreserveOPIComments false
  /PreserveOverprintSettings true
  /StartPage 1
  /SubsetFonts true
  /TransferFunctionInfo /Apply
  /UCRandBGInfo /Preserve
  /UsePrologue false
  /ColorSettingsFile (None)
  /AlwaysEmbed [ true
  ]
  /NeverEmbed [ true
  ]
  /AntiAliasColorImages false
  /CropColorImages true
  /ColorImageMinResolution 300
  /ColorImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleColorImages true
  /ColorImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /ColorImageResolution 72
  /ColorImageDepth -1
  /ColorImageMinDownsampleDepth 1
  /ColorImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeColorImages true
  /ColorImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterColorImages true
  /ColorImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /ColorACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.76
    /HSamples [2 1 1 2] /VSamples [2 1 1 2]
  >>
  /ColorImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasGrayImages false
  /CropGrayImages true
  /GrayImageMinResolution 300
  /GrayImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleGrayImages true
  /GrayImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /GrayImageResolution 72
  /GrayImageDepth -1
  /GrayImageMinDownsampleDepth 2
  /GrayImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeGrayImages true
  /GrayImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterGrayImages true
  /GrayImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /GrayACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.76
    /HSamples [2 1 1 2] /VSamples [2 1 1 2]
  >>
  /GrayImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasMonoImages false
  /CropMonoImages true
  /MonoImageMinResolution 1200
  /MonoImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleMonoImages true
  /MonoImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /MonoImageResolution 72
  /MonoImageDepth -1
  /MonoImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeMonoImages true
  /MonoImageFilter /CCITTFaxEncode
  /MonoImageDict <<
    /K -1
  >>
  /AllowPSXObjects false
  /CheckCompliance [
    /None
  ]
  /PDFX1aCheck false
  /PDFX3Check false
  /PDFXCompliantPDFOnly false
  /PDFXNoTrimBoxError true
  /PDFXTrimBoxToMediaBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXSetBleedBoxToMediaBox true
  /PDFXBleedBoxToTrimBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXOutputIntentProfile (None)
  /PDFXOutputConditionIdentifier ()
  /PDFXOutputCondition ()
  /PDFXRegistryName ()
  /PDFXTrapped /False

  /Description <<
    /CHS <FEFF4f7f75288fd94e9b8bbe5b9a521b5efa7684002000500044004600206587686353ef901a8fc7684c976262535370673a548c002000700072006f006f00660065007200208fdb884c9ad88d2891cf62535370300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c676562535f00521b5efa768400200050004400460020658768633002>
    /CHT <FEFF4f7f752890194e9b8a2d7f6e5efa7acb7684002000410064006f006200650020005000440046002065874ef653ef5728684c9762537088686a5f548c002000700072006f006f00660065007200204e0a73725f979ad854c18cea7684521753706548679c300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c4f86958b555f5df25efa7acb76840020005000440046002065874ef63002>
    /DAN <>
    /DEU <>
    /ESP <>
    /FRA <>
    /ITA <>
    /JPN <>
    /KOR <FEFFc7740020c124c815c7440020c0acc6a9d558c5ec0020b370c2a4d06cd0d10020d504b9b0d1300020bc0f0020ad50c815ae30c5d0c11c0020ace0d488c9c8b85c0020c778c1c4d560002000410064006f0062006500200050004400460020bb38c11cb97c0020c791c131d569b2c8b2e4002e0020c774b807ac8c0020c791c131b41c00200050004400460020bb38c11cb2940020004100630072006f0062006100740020bc0f002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e00300020c774c0c1c5d0c11c0020c5f40020c2180020c788c2b5b2c8b2e4002e>
    /NLD (Gebruik deze instellingen om Adobe PDF-documenten te maken voor kwaliteitsafdrukken op desktopprinters en proofers. De gemaakte PDF-documenten kunnen worden geopend met Acrobat en Adobe Reader 5.0 en hoger.)
    /NOR <>
    /PTB <>
    /SUO <>
    /SVE <>
    /ENU (Use these settings to create Adobe PDF documents for quality printing on desktop printers and proofers.  Created PDF documents can be opened with Acrobat and Adobe Reader 5.0 and later.)
  >>
  /Namespace [
    (Adobe)
    (Common)
    (1.0)
  ]
  /OtherNamespaces [
    <<
      /AsReaderSpreads false
      /CropImagesToFrames true
      /ErrorControl /WarnAndContinue
      /FlattenerIgnoreSpreadOverrides false
      /IncludeGuidesGrids false
      /IncludeNonPrinting false
      /IncludeSlug false
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (InDesign)
        (4.0)
      ]
      /OmitPlacedBitmaps false
      /OmitPlacedEPS false
      /OmitPlacedPDF false
      /SimulateOverprint /Legacy
    >>
    <<
      /AddBleedMarks false
      /AddColorBars false
      /AddCropMarks false
      /AddPageInfo false
      /AddRegMarks false
      /ConvertColors /NoConversion
      /DestinationProfileName ()
      /DestinationProfileSelector /NA
      /Downsample16BitImages true
      /FlattenerPreset <<
        /PresetSelector /MediumResolution
      >>
      /FormElements false
      /GenerateStructure true
      /IncludeBookmarks false
      /IncludeHyperlinks false
      /IncludeInteractive false
      /IncludeLayers false
      /IncludeProfiles true
      /MultimediaHandling /UseObjectSettings
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (CreativeSuite)
        (2.0)
      ]
      /PDFXOutputIntentProfileSelector /NA
      /PreserveEditing true
      /UntaggedCMYKHandling /LeaveUntagged
      /UntaggedRGBHandling /LeaveUntagged
      /UseDocumentBleed false
    >>
  ]
>> setdistillerparams
<<
  /HWResolution [72 72]
  /PageSize [595.276 841.890]
>> setpagedevice


